Faculty Senate

Monday, October 2, 2006

SU 313 4:00-5:00pm
APPROVED 10/16/06
Attending: Lee Ayers-Schlosser, Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Claire Cross, Terry DeHay, Daniel DeNeui, Gudrun Gill, Linda Hilligoss, Sarah Ann Hones, Julie Kochanek, Jean Maxwell, Kathleen McNeill, Gregory Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Greg Pleva, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Kemble Yates, Daniel Wilson

Absent: Michael Parker, Dan Rubenson, Matt Stillman

Visitors: Mada Morgan, Jill Brown, Jim Main, Monique Teal, Kara Bradoch, Dennis Slattery, Earl Potter, Mary Cullinan, Charles Lane, Sherry Ettlich, Jonathan Eldridge, Dan Morris, Barbara Scott, Laura O’Bryon, Mike Corcoran

I. Announcements

A. Sarah Ann Hones introduced Jill Brown, SOU’s new first year advisor.

B. Sherry Ettlich announced that this fall we are looking at grievance issues.  She has been drafting the list of issues.
          1. Senate has been instrumental with grievances and hearings 
committees.  

2. Please e-mail her with some of the glitches to be incorporated 
into the discussion.

C. Kay Sagmiller announced that because of conflicts in brown bag 
session timing, they have been moved to Thursdays at noon, Library room 
117.

D. Kemble Yates moved, Lee Ayers-Schlosser seconded the motion to

approve the excellent ( minutes from last Monday’s meeting.  The


motion passed unanimously.

E. Lee Ayers-Schlosser announced the IFS coffee 8am Friday Dankook 
room, meeting with Board members.  Sit down, ask questions.

II. Remarks from President Cullinan

A. President Cullinan will be delivering her all-campus speech at 3:30 tomorrow.

B. A reminder that first year retention is crucial for the future of SOU.  
Many participated in bringing students here this fall, and VP Eldridge 
stresses the data show that connections with faculty are key reasons that 
students stay at SOU.  They want to talk with us about their careers, 
research projects with faculty, etc.  This needs to be one of our hallmarks,

part of our unique niche.

C. Oregon Board of Higher Education is coming to our campus this week.

All are welcome to come to their meeting on Friday.

III. Remarks from Provost Potter


A. Provost Potter deferred most of his comments until later in the agenda.

B. Medford Campus update from summer:

1. Design of building has been completed.  

2. Medford Urban Renewal Agency has approved the design and 
approved the transfer of the land they are gifting to the project.  

3. The historical society review of the design is coming up in a 
couple weeks.  

4. Bids go out to subcontractors in December.  After months of 
steep rises in prices, December is a good time.  

5. Pending approvals, shovels go into the ground in January.  

6. Fundraising drive to close 2.5 million gap in our required match is going very well, we are over halfway to the target after little more than a month. 

7. Building design came down to 68,700 square feet without sacrificing program objectives.  The design maintains a sense of openness and invitation for students to linger.  It will create a culture good for our students.  

8. There is excitement in the Medford community and they believe in the project, not just as a building but also in the culture we’re trying to create and the relationship with RCC.  Business leaders notice the need for these changes and support it.  

9. Barbara Scott has been leading program integration with RCC.  Scott: last year spent trying to develop a design that will encourage faculty and students to mix (RCC and SOU).  Now that the design is complete, the next two years will be developing the culture.  Look for more from Vicki Purslow.  

10. Jonathan Eldridge: Challenge will be recognizing whether a student enters as RCC or SOU, they will expect to get their needs met, so challenges in terms of cross-training within the facility.  

11. James Main: We are getting property under joint tenant agreement with RCC.  Lots of hands involved, but progress is outstanding.  

12. Potter: If we pull this off successfully, it will be a national model.  There are no best practice examples across the country.  Common culture in the same building is unique, at the degree of integration we are seeking.

IV. Update on Accreditation from Charles Lane

A. Heavy involvement this summer by several Senators.  

B. Faculty and academic departments perspective: this summer we 
started working with summer chairs in academic departments on four of 
the nine standards that comprise the accreditation effort that departments 
and programs must evaluate.  

1. mission alignment of program with university mission

2. assess educational program and curriculum

3. students in program

4. faculty (point person is Kemble Yates)  

C. This summer we started already on standards 1, 3, and 4 so we can 
tackle standard 2 now, which is the heart of the matter.  We have the 
information/analysis/data behind us for 1, 3, and 4.  This is the plan of 
operation.  You should be having discussions about this with departmental 
chairs.  

D. Master timeline will take us to accreditation visit one year from now.  

E. Campus-wide office CH 216 552-8664 Charles Lane.  Resources available to us: Kemble on Standard 4.  Kay Sagmiller primary advisor for curricular assessment on standard 2.  We did not have resources available 10 years ago like CTLA that we have now.

F. Potter: thank you to Charles for “agreeing to be the ringmaster of this 
exercise.”  The Chairs have taken on the task with a positive spirit.  10 
years ago it was not approached as positively.

V. Update on Schedule for Foundations of Excellence by Mada Morgan

A. Self study important this year.  It is task-force based assessment.  We 
are one of 19 four-year institutions where it is being done this year.  

B. CPI Current Practices Inventory, 6 dimensions.  We look at programs, committees and councils, policies, high enrollment courses, demographics.  We will be inputting the data into a master databank.  We get the data from the task forces which each look at different dimensions through which the first year experience is viewed.  

C. You might be contacted to join one of the task forces, and an all-
campus call with go out for the creation of these committees, including 
faculty, staff, administration, and at least one student.  

D. Using CPI and survey results (Oct 30-Nov 15) student and faculty 
survey administered by Matt Stillman will pinpoint who has influence and 
contact.  The questions align with the dimensions.  

E. Each committee will put together a short report with recommendations 
for what we could be doing on the SOU campus.  These are collated into a 
final report through a steering committee (Stillman, Morgan, Potter, 
Eldridge, and others) out March-April plan of action for the future of the 
success of first year experience at SOU.

F. Eldridge on why this, why now when we also have accreditation on our plates: Center for First Year experience John Gardner’s group.  Working with this group brings us all that expertise and applying it to our specific communities.  In some areas, it is accepted by accrediting bodies, but not here in NW.  A lot of the data we need, we will also need for accreditation, and vice versa.  

G. [Eldridge continued] Fall of 05 we lost around 150 frosh after the first term.  Retention rate 64-65%, which is ten points lower than comparator institutions.  So what do we need to do differently?  It will help our students be more successful.  We couldn’t wait another year, we need to be making short-term significant improvements not just for student success but also for budgets, we couldn’t wait until accreditation ended.  

VI. Update on University Studies from Mada Morgan 

A. Dennis Slattery is the Chair of University Studies Committee.  

B. She handed out bookmarks of university studies goals to get visibility 
out among students.

C. Summer was consolidation time, working on web page, talking with chairs and deans.


D. Immediate tasks: Evaluate integration courses received since last May 
up until now.  There are currently14 courses that have not yet gone 
through Senate process.  Call for integration course proposals will be 
reissued, it is an ongoing process.

E. Committee will look at goals and proficiencies out of explorations.  

          1. Sciences an area of concern because differentiation between lab 
and nonlab.  

2. Wordsmithing needed in Humanities given the move of History.  3. They will be refining explorations language for goals and proficiencies.

4. Then they will look at lower division courses that were not 
explorations linked.  These are candidates to bring into the 
explorations sequence for the third term.  This will happen Nov-Jan.

5. Then they will look at explorations courses already on the books 
and see if their goals and proficiencies align with new gen ed.

F. They will work with Curriculum Committee for new courses.

G. Policy issues: in courses taught by more than one faculty, the course 
must be vetted by all faculty who teach it.

H. They will continue to disseminate information and seek feedback.

I. Yates: Have you considered stretching the time line for all the courses 
grandfathered beyond this year?  

1. Morgan: Yes, we have a full plate, and it may take us into next 
year.  It needs to be done right rather than be done in haste.

VII. Student Senate Voter Education presentation from Monique Teal and Kara Bradoch

A. ASSOU Director of Governmental Affairs Monique Teal helps to 
coordinate the Student Vote Coalition, a statewide nonpartisan effort by 
students. In election years, students have less of a voice because they 
don’t vote, so it is important in Oregon to register more students to vote.  
B. Oregon Student Association nonpartisan nonprofit statewide, Oregon 
Community College Association, OSPIRG, student governments around 
the state are all part of the coalition.  Send a message to the legislators to 
consider students when they decide their fates.  Student Vote Coalition 
registered 33,617 students to vote in 2004.

B. Student Vote Education campaign: thank you to everyone who let them 
in to their classrooms.  Registration continues for another two weeks.  
Second phase is education so students can vote carefully.  Third phase is 
get out the vote.

C. Ballot Measure presentations 23-30 presentations for voter education.  
Normal presentation 20 minutes.  Four priority issues: funding and tuition,

need-based aid, access to student assistance programs in reach of 
everyone, tuition equity.  Student voter guides will be sent out by the end 
of next week describing the key Measures they will be focusing on.  

1. Measure 41: Federal Substitution

2. Measure 48: State Spending Limit

3. Measure 42: Credit Scores and Insurance Rates

4. Measure 43: Parental Notification

5. Measure 44: Prescription Drug Coverage

6. Measure 45: Term Limits

7. Measure 47: Campaign Contributions

8. Measure 46:Election Contributions

Many students have not heard much about these measures, and need to 
get informed.

D. Senators, please talk with faculty about class raps and longer measure 
informational meetings.

E. McNeill: Shared Responsibility Initiative could be added to the 
presentation?  

1. Teal: ASSOU hasn’t voted on it yet, so they’re not sure if they’re 
endorsing it.

VIII. By-Laws Revision (Discussion)

A. Summer group: Greg Pleva, Greg Miller, and Kemble Yates 
representing Faculty Senate, representing AP:SOU Sherry Ettlich, Carol 
Ferguson, and Deborah Winter, representing administration Kay 
Sagmiller, Earl Potter, and Dennis DeFay charged with enacting and 
implementing the collective bargaining and bylaws language needed for

 the Faculty Roles, Responsibilities, and Rewards report.  

B. “Academic” struck throughout and new adjectives added.  Two roles for 
faculty now, the professional and professorial.  

C. This summer work just cleaned up language not really content.  Faculty 
Personnel Committee will work on clarifying promotion criteria.  Other 
corrections will be addressed by Constitution Committee.   
D. Under evaluation, the criteria say that everyone must be evaluated, 
including temporary employees.  Evaluation of temporary faculty members 
has never before been in the bylaws.  They felt this strongly enough to 
insert that section.  

E. Yates provided longer term context: Senate has been dealing with this 
for more than three years.  It is part of a bigger piece.  The Faculty Roles, 
Responsibilities, and Rewards report document looked at key problems, 
such as how we deal with all people who teach classes here, how their 
responsibilities are communicated and defined and how they’re rewarded.  
Faculty, Administration, and AP:SOU came together with good will to do 
this.  This goes a long way toward fixing some of the challenges identified 
in RRR.

F. Dan Wilson: Does a Senior Instructor have to be a full time person?  

1. Yates: That’s what was in our heads, but there’s nothing to 
prevent fractional appointments.

G. Dan Morris: 5.132B24.  The candidate’s evidence should point toward 
a potential toward growing into a history.  What about the language of 
scholarly AND creative activity?  Could it be and/or?  

1. Ettlich: that’s just been the verbiage we’ve used as the umbrella 
for scholarship, meant to be inclusive, not to force extra.  This could 
be changed to and/or but needs to be consistent throughout the 
document.  Yates will correct for next Senate meeting.
H. Morris: Definition of visiting faculty: 5.133.  Is a person coming on for 
one year appointment no longer visiting, only adjunct?  

1. Ettlich: They are temporary, and would be labeled Adjunct 
Assistant Professor or Adjunct Associate Professor.  Adjunct now 
indicates temporary appointment rather than permanent 
appointment.  Visiting scholars is not for a standard replacement 
teaching appointment of one year.

I. Cody Bustamante: 5.333 no. 3?

1. Ettlich and Potter: That’s always been there.  It was previously in

 the bylaws but it wasn’t clear.  They tried to reword to explain the 
WHY.  OUS sets the allowable percentage at 75% in an OAR.

J. Terry DeHay: definition of rolling contract?  

1. Ettlich: 3 year rolling contracts have been primarily used in 
tenure replacement and will now be used for Senior Instructors. 

Every year you would be evaluated.  If you made satisfactory 
progress, it would be recommended that the contract be renewed

for the next three years.  They will be in the annual review cycle, 
which adds to the chair’s annual review load.  It provides security

 similar to tenure, in that if you are not renewed, you have to have 

cause.

K. Emily Miller-Francisco: We don’t promote to assistant professor

1. Ettlich: Bylaws corrections moved assistant professors because it is a rank you are appointed to.  Promotion criteria for assistant professor needed to be struck out.  You get evaluated based on Associate Professor criteria so you are supported in your progress toward promotion.

L. Daniel DeNeui: By adding professional rank language, those folks 
would get a different pay scale?  

1. Ettlich: Yes, essentially we now have one faculty with two distinct 
roles and five ranks.  

a. Within professional faculty role, beginning rank is 
instructor, you are eligible to promote to final rank of senior 
instructor.  

b. In professorial, your initial rank is assistant professor, you 
could be promoted to associate professor, and final rank
is professor.  

c. To move from one role to another, there has to be an 
opening in that role and you have to be appointed.  

M. DeNeui: what is the risk of losing a tenure-track line by being 
replaced by professional track because it costs less money?  

1. Potter: Deans and Department chairs have been told that with 
the new role, they need to design a faculty portfolio that best serves 
their mission.  There is a rationale for tenure track faculty, with their 
balance of teaching and scholarship. And there are certain kinds of 
teaching roles appropriate for professional faculty.  If you are 
careful about describing mission and aligning faculty with mission, 
the roles are mission driven and not fungible.  

2. [Potter continues] There are cost considerations, and you should 
not have a tenure-track faculty member teaching 101-level courses 
all the time and doing a heavy load of scholarship, it is not a good 
match.  It would be appropriate for someone focused on teaching, 
and the expectation is currency but not extensive research.  

3. Full-time adjuncts are disadvantaged at this moment, so we have 
people who are important to the university, but who have not been 
evaluated and supported.  The intent of the change is to allow 
chairs and directors to build their programs with the correct 
combination of faculty roles.

4. Ettlich: a professional faculty will be expected to perform normal 
service.  When professorial tenured lines were not renewed, we lost 
service knowledge and advising.  We gain this back with 
professional track expectations of service.  The staffing plan in 
each department and program will support their decisions.

5. Potter: we put out the call to every chair and dean: how many 
professional track faculty do you think your program requires?  
Nobody answered with “I have an empty tenure track line and I 
want to fill it with professional track.”  It was all moving people who 
are currently adjuncts to the professional track.  

N. Bustamante: Is this part of the plan in the workshops for chairs to 
create the knowledge of building a faculty portfolio?  Chairs and deans 
need to be trained to create this rationale.  

1. Potter: AP:SOU workshops and Sherry Ettlich’s training are the 
first steps.  

2. Ettlich will be doing promotion and tenure workshops and Q and A workshop for brand new chairs once they’ve been in service for a few weeks.  This might be good for a winter CTLA, breaking chairs down by school areas to address their needs.  Potter: we could also address it in a regular chairs meeting.

3. Yates: As a chair, you will be writing up Standard 4 self study.  When it asks you about the staffing, the history, and projecting what you will need.  This is a new choice, you could add your assessment of the need for professional-track staffing.

O. Ettlich: our current full-time adjuncts are directly appointed to new 
professional track as temporary appointments for up to three years.  After 
three years, there will be a search and we are suggesting those appointed 
will be fast tracked to semifinalists.

P. Chambers: What about smaller programs, who might have people 
working for them long term, but their funding has been cobbled together 
through transitory money?  

1. Ettlich: Bylaws do not well address permanent part time faculty, 
shared positions, or joint appointments.  Kemble Yates will work on 
that with constitution committee.  Issues of how we share positions 
and deal with part time positions was not talked about at length in 
the summer committee.  Long-term soft money was not talked 
about at length.  Difficulties with bargaining agreement, we do it 
once and wait two years.  We have set this change and we go into 
bargaining this year.  We can deal with these issues through the 
bargaining process as we negotiate the next contract.  We want to 
give departments a more stable staffing system, give faculty a more 
appropriate system of rewards and better serve our students.

2. Potter: It is more common at a research university to hire a 

person at 10% general fund and then expect them to make up the 
rest of their paycheck through soft money.  We do not have a 
culture like that here, so there is more work to be done on soft 
money issues.

3. Ettlich: If there is a permanent need for staffing in your 
department that is not at a whole number, perhaps it is time to 
move to a more permanent situation like a part-time or joint 
appointment.  We had hoped to have this task completed early in 
August, but it did not wrap up until the end of September, so we are 
still working with HR and the Provost.  The goal is to treat the 
person fairly while still meeting the needs of the departments.  You 
might need a permanent part time piece.  

Q. DeHay: Will the flexibility still be there in the putting together of a 
professional pool?  For example, if a person is teaching in USEM but they

have expertise in one department, can we borrow from each other?  


1. Ettlich: Departments are encouraged to cooperate with each 
other, nothing prevents that.

R. Bustamante: bylaws and contracts still need work to reconcile.  An 
important issue will be the roles of dept chairs, in the funny position of  

figuring out what is the right thing to do, you can’t always find that except 
in institutional memory.  

1. Ettlich: chairs handbook is a start on that.  The first web run will 
be up in time for chairs Q and A.  It could eventually grow into a 
faculty handbook, which we’ve had a need for quite some time.

IX. Adjournment

A. Kay Sagmiller moved, and Cody Bustamante seconded the motion to 
adjourn.

Submitted by

Alena Amato Ruggerio

06-07 Faculty Senate Secretary

